Minutes for South East HECA Forum

21st November 2003 at Woking Council Chamber
Present

Allan   Jones MBE Chairman             Woking Borough Council

Patrick Vickerman     
                     Crawley B C

Richard Syms, Andrew White             ECSC

Peter Daly, Corinne Thompson 
EAGA

Annabel Preston, Stephanie Evans Ian Davies   Southampton BC

Hazel Hill, Mr F Goodall                      Bracknell Forest BC

Jo Gill                                                  Slough BC

Ben Oubridge



Guildford B C

Daniel Morgan



Wealden District Council

Hash Patel



Mole Valley D C

Raymond Dill



Reigate & Banstead BC

Shaun Cline 



Dover Council

Thomas Best Shaw


Ashford Council

Andrew Nairn



Winchester Council

Gary Cowell 



Milton Keynes Energy Agency

Paul Hemming 



Havant Council

Tom Whitehead



Thames Valley 

Josie Worrall



Epsom & Ewell BC

Richard Redding



Spelthorne BC 

Graciela Melitsko


Reading Council

Louise Shrubsole


Sevenoaks DC

1. Apologies

     Melanie Francis, Mark Harrison –Jones, Peter Griffiths, Janet Hill, 

      Philip Wingfield, Richard Clarke, Verena Skinner, Sue Waterlow, 

      Emma Flower, Elizabeth Reilly, Lisa Talbot, David Palmer.

2. Minutes of last meeting: Approved

3. Matters arising 

     Several matters to be covered on the agenda

4. Reports from Members

     Crawley is working on a climate change strategy

     Reigate & Banstead had a successful Warmfront mail out to about 

1100 identified benefit claimants and also giving away energy efficient  light bulbs and had over 500 positive responses.


They are proceeding with a district heating scheme with biogas from a


landfill site at Redhill.

     As part of their fuel poverty strategy they are encouraging council  

     tenants to pay for energy through Direct Debits.


Bracknell Forest has again applied successfully for accreditation for  

     energy efficiency.


Guildford had a successful mail out to every household and so far   

     has confirmed 165 measures.

Ashford is planning a PV programme for 11 houses and 6 flats involving RSLs in the planning.
Dover With lottery funding, they are working with PCTs on a Help Scheme. They have also mailed 4000-5000 to residents on housing benefits.
Winchester sent out 45,000 HECSs and has had a huge response.

Spelthorne has completed their thermal imaging survey and this is being linked with their GIS System. The intention is to build a comprehensive database to be able to target pockets of fuel poverty more accurately.

They are investigating an Able to Help programme including the use of solar thermal system developed by Nuaire. .

The Equity release scheme called House Proud has now been implemented.

The feasibility study on the biomass CHP project is proceeding.

Isle of Wight is working with the Environmental task force on a pilot scheme with a £300,000 bid for Lottery Funding

Southampton recently held an Energy Summit and launched a ‘Solar Streets’ Solar Thermal scheme.

Mole Valley has distributed leaflets through Meals on wheels and will conduct a Royal Mail, door-to-door mail out in the New Year.

Wealden recently held a successful MP event with 27 councillors attending plus others. They are working on a partnership with the local pharmacies, putting a card in with all prescriptions, but the numbers are daunting--- in March 768,000 were given out.

Havant Has applied for DTI funding for a new small homes development project. Paul requested help with advice for influencing planners, as Merton recently has done. Allan Jones responded by saying that Woking had included in its Climate Change Strategy (CCS) a review of its Local Plan as one of the CCS action plans. A requirement for an 80% reduction in CO2 equivalent emissions would be sought on new development against the previous use of the land which may encourage brown filed site development. Woking have also drafted a Climate Change Neutral Practice Note for developers. For further details e-mail Allan.

Woking is hoping to add another £100k to its tackling fuel poverty programme in 2003/04 increasing the budget to £200k, topping up Warm Front and other schemes. They will also be extending their CHP scheme to over 900 households.

They have 2 new PV Schemes and this brings their capacity to 0.5MWp, the largest in the country.

The Thameswey Condensing Boiler Scheme now covers 13 local authorities and 3,500 energy efficient boilers were installed in 2002/03.

5. Warm Front Update

· Peter Daly Now has national responsibilities

· 600,000 measures have been installed since June 2000, which was the target date, and more will be in place before the closing date of June 2004. They expect to do 17,000 measures per month between now and April.  DEFRA will decide at Christmas, if more money is to be made available which would make up for this years reduction of 5%. They recently spent a 2 day consultation with DEFRA raising issues, concerning eligibility, type of measures, etc. POSSIBLY, SUGGESTIONS COULD BE RAISED BY THIS FORUM.

· Regarding complaints, 46% were upheld, less than 1% of all works mostly relating to installers, and the small numbers of failing installers are being weeded out. Unfortunately they cannot disclose the names. Waiting times have considerably improved being nearer to the guidelines of 119 days from survey to central heating installation and 42 days for insulation installation.

· Recent changes to the scheme since October 6th, include the adding of Working Tax Credit + disability allowance, and pension credit.

· They are continuing with joint MP events that have proved very successful; also with mail/outs, with the latest average response rate at 12%. Reigate had a recent result of nearly 50%, but this was more narrowly targeted.

· The depth of Loft insulation is increased to 275mm.

· Property which local authority leases from the private sector is still eligible for WF grants. There is an issue of timing as grants are based on people’s eligibility and not the property.

· All enquirers are now entitled to a benefits health check over the   

                       telephone, to enable for them to ascertain if they qualify for a 

                        grant.

· They are looking at the new field of Solar Water Heating and the                        

                      necessary management and funding required.

· Whilst not so vital in the north of the UK, HECA officers are vital in the south for locating the eligible clients. The range of measures currently employed include; self-referral forms at local Post Offices, Healthy Homes Talks outreach sessions, mobile libraries, articles in Health Guides, Attacking Mini-zones, Age Concern/Darby & Joan Christmas dinners, and liaison with the Pensions Service. More leaflets will be going out before Christmas. A REQUEST WAS MADE THAT WARMFRONT E-MAIL A PARAGRAPH FOR A CHRISTMAS RELEASE TO ALL MEMBERS. WF will also send out a basic outline of their activities and marketing methods.

· HECA figure reporting timescales were generally thought satisfactory for this year, but next year’s figures could be needed to coincide with the preparation of local housing strategy and would be more welcome by the end of May/early June.

6.  Draft Constitution

The final draft is being sent to the Executive and then on to members. Final details and any changes will be confirmed at the next meeting. It is suggested that a Secretary be appointed to monitor the Secretariat, a Treasurer, and a Returning Officer to be appointed at the next meeting. The results will be announced in May, when the Returning Officer will open the meeting.

An officer is required to represent each of the counties of Oxfordshire, Buckinghamshire and Berkshire on the Executive.

A new separate bank account will be required.

7.
Work Programme/Funding Issues.

Sponsors are being approached to help fund items such as a website and the regional conference. It is expected they will be in place by May. The ones approved by the Forum will become ex-officio members.

8. Regional conference

It being generally approved that a regional conference was desirable, the date needs to be agreed. Attempting to avoid half term school holidays, energy Efficiency Week (EST cannot yet confirm the date), & the NEA conference. It is thought the last week of September or first in October would be preferable.

It will be located in the Woking/ Guildford Corridor and if a hotel is needed we shall try to negotiate a competitive rate. A separate sub-group will be set up to organise it.

9. Any Other Business

· The HECA role will change, more allied to climate change than housing, covering all sustainable energy and linked in with Best Value requirements.

· Allan Jones circulated a sample M.P.s letter regarding early day motions as an example for members to send letters to their MP’s.

· Patrick has approached DEFRA about figures for the Boroughs’ consumption of electricity & gas, but these are not likely before Christmas.

· Enquiry was made about the EEACs becoming Sustainable Energy Centres. It was confirmed that the EST desire it, possibly not under that name, and have a working group in progress. Changes could come in 2005/6. Although the EEACs will be consulted in December, there is no plan to consult with the Local Authorities. IT WAS SUGGESTED WE WRITE TO THE EST SEEKING CONSULTATION (and forward a copy of our letter to the National Forum).

· Next Friday 28th November there is an ‘Enthuse’ presentation at Guildford at 10.am.

10. Next meeting 

This will be the 13th February 2004 at Guildford Civic Offices at 10 am coffee and start at 10.30.

A provisional date has been set at May 14th for the following meeting with venue also to be confirmed.

Meeting Closed at 12.45 pm

